SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Meeting of the Council
Held at The Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury
At 6.00pm on Monday 25 June 2018


PRESENT

Councillors P Nutting (Mayor), P Adams, J Dean, Mrs H Fraser, P Gillam (Deputy Mayor), N Green, I Jones, N Laurens, Mrs J Mackenzie, Mrs P Moseley, A Mosley, K Pardy, A Phillips, K Roberts, H Taylor, D Vasmer and Mrs R Wall.

IN ATTENDANCE

Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Finance Officer), Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk), Mike Pugh (Technical Officer), Steve Brown (Highways, Transport and Environment Commissioning Manager), Matt Johnson (Strategic Transport Contract Manager), Steve Davenport (Portfolio Holder for Highways and Transport) and one member of the public.

APOLOGIES

There were no apologies.

PRAYERS

In the absence of the Council Chaplain prayers were not said.


14/18	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	Shropshire Councillors
	Twin hatted members declared personal interests in matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council




15/18	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 22 May 2018 were circulated as read.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 22 May 2018 be approved and signed as a correct record.


16/18	MATTERS ARISING

	16.1  Ref: Min 8/18 (i) Finance & General Purposes Committee
Since taking up the duties of Deputy Mayor, Councillor Gillam requested to stand down as a member of the Finance & General Purposes Committee and Councillor J Mackenzie agreed to replace him.  All were in agreement with this amendment.

	RESOLVED:

That Councillor Ms J Mackenzie replaces Councillor Gillam as a member of the Finance & General Purposes Committee.


17/18	ANNOUNCEMENTS

17.1 Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s Engagements - Details of the Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s engagements for April, May and June were circulated to members.

RESOLVED:

That the Mayor and Deputy Mayor’s schedule of engagements be noted.


17.2 Announcements from the Mayor and Town Clerk

There were no announcements from the Mayor or Town Clerk.


18/18	PUBLIC QUESTIONS/COMMENTS
There were no questions received from members of the public.


19/18	QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS
	
There were no questions received from members of the Council.
	

20/18	FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE 

The minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 
09 April, 02 May and 04 June 2018 were submitted as circulated and read.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 09 April, 02 May and 04 June 2018 be accepted and approved.


21/18	RECREATION & LEISURE COMMITTEE 

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 04 April and 06 June 2018 were submitted as circulated and read.  

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 04 April and 06 June 2018 be accepted and approved.



22/18	PLANNING COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 27 March, 17 April, 08 May, 29 May and 19 June 2018 were submitted as circulated and read.  

At the meeting on 19 June, the Planning Committee requested the opportunity to meet Mr Shields, Shropshire Council’s Tree Officer.  This was primarily to learn about Shrewsbury’s tree management programme and raise concerns about preserving tree stocks for future generations.  Members agreed to invite Mr Shields to the next Full Council meeting for this discussion. 

RESOLVED:

(i) That the minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 27 March, 17 April, 08 May, 29 May and 19 June 2018 be accepted and approved.

(ii) That Shropshire Council’s Tree Officer, Mr Shields be invited to the Full Council meeting in September.


23/18	JOINT CONSULTATIVE COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Joint Consultative Committee meeting held on 18 April were submitted as circulated and read.  Councillor Mrs Fraser advised that she was in attendance.

RESOLVED:

That upon the inclusion of Councillor Mrs Fraser as in attendance the minutes of the Joint Consultative Committee meeting held on 18 April be accepted and approved.


24/18	ANNUAL TOWN MEETING

	The minutes of the Annual Town meeting held on 14 May were submitted and circulated as read.  Councillor Adams advised that was in attendance.

RESOLVED:

That upon the inclusion of Councillor Adams as in attendance, the minutes of the Annual Town meeting held on 14 May be accepted and approved.


25/18 	HIGHWAY MATTERS

Councillor Green joined the meeting during this item which was discussed as agenda item 8.

Steve Brown (Highway Environment & Transport Manager), Matt Johnson (Strategic Contracts Manager) and Councillor Steve Davenport (Cabinet Portfolio Holder for Highways) joined the meeting.  They addressed concerns previously raised by Shrewsbury Town Council as follows and submitted a detailed report on all issues prior to the meeting.

	

25.1	Twenty is Plenty Campaign 
Shropshire Council recently decided to not support a county-wide ‘Twenty Is Plenty’ campaign as their approach to introducing 20mph speed restrictions is included in its Road Safety Policy.  

An agreed approach for implementing these restrictions is followed and currently only sites that are covered by the following criteria are considered:

a) If the site is outside a school or where there is a high number of vulnerable road users,
b) If the site is on urban residential streets in specific cases where wide community support can be demonstrated
c) If the site is on town centre streets/pedestrian dominated areas.

However, it was resolved at a recent scrutiny meeting that Shropshire Council would reconsider this scheme and all persons present supported the proposals and understood the benefits of having 20mph zones.  Mr Brown explained that Shropshire Council is having ongoing discussions as to whether there should be a Shropshire-wide scheme or be led by individual Town and Parish Councils.  Discussions will be revisited as part of the Place Shaping discussions.  In terms of new developments Shropshire Council seeks 20mph streets through design engineering rather than enforcement.

The process of adopting a new 20mph zone was explained and involves both community and Police support.

Members did raise the fact that despite reassurances from the Officer that this will be revisited, the resolution of the Scrutiny Committee in creating a Task and Finish Group was turned down.  Councillor Davenport agreed that there was merit in having a Task & Finish Group and he would request this in his Portfolio Holder capacity.


25.2	Shrewsbury Integrated Transport Plan
The Planning Committee requested information on the 5-year Shrewsbury Integrated Transport Plan (SITP) to better understand the ‘bigger picture’.  A detailed report was circulated prior to the meeting.  

Mr Johnson reported on the consultations that were held in 2016 and the ongoing engagement with STC and the BID.  The work which started on the outskirts of Shrewsbury is now involving higher profile projects closer to the town centre including the renovation of Pride Hill.  Mr Johnson explained how the projects are funded, the process each project goes through and how the SITP affects all forms of public transport and the need for a more reliable public transport network to increase its usage.

The Local Transport Plan 3 is currently being re-written and will be launched at an event in September 2018 to which the Town Council will be invited to comment.  The Local Transport Plan includes strategies for Park and Ride, bus usage, walking, cycling, parking, electric vehicles and capital improvements.  It will take 1 year to develop and be out for consultation in 12-14 months.

Councillor Dean asked whether consideration had been made to installing drinking fountains in any town centre project to reduce plastic usage; Mr Johnson advised not but there was no reason why it may not be considered as part of the Big Town Plan project. 

Councillor Dean also sought clarification on the development of a 20 mph zone for Frankwell.  Mr Johnson advised that residential areas within Frankwell are due to have extended 20mph zones brought in in years 3 & 4.  The nature of the back streets with on-street parking and single lane of traffic results in them being self-enforcing as vehicles cannot exceed 20mph anyway.  The signage acts as a physical reminder to motorists that they are entering a residential area. 

Mr Johnson assured members that they will be consulted as part of any strategy consultation.  Councillor Adams gave an update on work by the Marches Strategy Rail Group.

Mr Johnson recognised that there have been recent problems with SCOOT, (split cycle offset optimisation technique) which enables communication between junctions, and assured members that this will be improved through the work of the SITP and as more SCOOT signals are installed the system gets better.  

Members requested that Heathgates and Dobbies roundabouts be considered for improvement works as well as further improvements to cycling/walking routes.  Mr Johnson advised that Dobbies Island is Highway England’s asset, so Shropshire Council cannot upgrade this area but he was aware that it is being prioritised to be improved for capacity.  Shropshire Council are looking at all key junctions across town for managing the traffic flow which will be greatly improved with the use of variable message signage.  Cycling routes are being developed within the SUEs and new routes including the old railway line and canal route are being explored.
 

	25.3	Sites of Road Safety Concern Programme 
STC was recently informed that the Road Safety Concern Programme has been suspended from the Capital Programme due to £5m cuts in Highways funding this financial year.  This was a cause for concern for the Town Council as there were many areas of Road Safety Concern that had been submitted with little/no progress.  Mr Brown advised that some of the schemes in the programme are still being implemented but many are postponed until funding becomes available.  

Mr Brown reported the way the funding works.  The Council has a statutory obligation to prioritise works on sites where clusters of accidents or deaths have occurred.  They receive a capital grant from the Department for Transport for this use and for monitoring the effectiveness of last year’s schemes.  The rest of the funds are used on commissioning new designs and this funding process is expected to be repeated next year. 

Due to the Sites of Road Safety Concern Programme having been postponed there is no requirement for the Town Council to submit the lists for prioritisation until further notice.  The Town Clerk advised that Shropshire Council continues to re-direct members of the public who request road safety measures to the Town Council for them to prioritise.  Mr Brown agreed that this needs clarifying and a report will be submitted to cabinet on 26 July 2018.

Members raised their individual concerns for the safety of the public and questioned if the statistics on accidents/deaths cluster sites is sufficient as many incidents go unreported.  Shropshire Council follow the statutory process using data from the police which generates Government funding for carrying out the work.  

Shropshire Council expects the funding to return in 2020/2021 financial year when the works can be resumed and agrees there will be a backlog of 2 years’ worth of work.


25.4	North West Relief Road
Shropshire Council was unsuccessful with its application for funding for the North West Relief Road from Department for Transport last year where only three national schemes were offered funding out of eleven applicants.  The Portfolio Holder, Officers and MP continue to campaign for this project which remains a live scheme and Councillor Laurens is raising it with senior ministers tomorrow. 


	25.5	Harlescott Railway Crossing
The potential closure of Harlescott Railway Crossing is highly controversial and has been in the public domain for many years.  Currently the barrier is down 20-23 minutes per hour at peak times but with plans for increased train length, speed and regularity this could considerably increase to being down 50% of the time.

Network Rail and Shropshire Council own the issue jointly. If the crossing closed, Network Rail would make savings such as ongoing maintenance and reduced safety risks but Shropshire Council would have to reinvest in rerouting the traffic.  Therefore, work is underway to maximise the opportunities, encourage Network Rail to invest in the Highways and model the impact of the closing of the crossing on the road network.  

Councillor Jones raised his concerns about this issue and Mr Johnson sympathised with his worries as he understands the fragility of the road network.  This is why work has been completed on modelling the road network with the crossing both open and closed, with and without a NWRR, the impact on the traffic measured, costed options are being drawn up currently and four major junctions nearby have been redesigned.  A full report will be released in September for public consultation.


	25.6	Kier Contract
Kier’s contract began on 1 April 2018 and is a seven year contract subject to 3 x 1 year extensions, based on performance.  This totals a potential 10 year contract with an approximate value of £21 million per year. 

The main services covered by Kier were listed and they are operational all hours for 365 days a year to include emergency call outs.  The first 6 months of the contract includes staff training of all staff including those brought over from the previous contractor, Ringway.  This is a legal process and all must be accredited.

Mr Brown confirmed that Kier should be clearing graffiti and have the materials for doing so.  He will follow up the report from Councillor H Fraser that this has not been done on the English Bridge.  Kier is monitored weekly for performance and will have an annual performance review which will be reported to the scrutiny committee.

Mr Brown was aware of an incident in Copthorne where there was unexplained loss of trees and a member of staff is being investigated.  He will report back to the ward member when this has been resolved.

Kier hold the largest core contract that Highways and Transport operates with the other two going to WSP (£2.5 million contract) and Dynniq (£300k contract).  Mr Brown expects the service from Kier to be an improvement as they were employed as the better provider with improved use of technology, not the cheapest.  

Councillor Laurens sought reassurance that the Town Council will be charged fairly for any work they procure from Kier and gave an example where this was not the case as it went through HSB and Kier.  Mr Brown agreed to investigate this claim.  The Town Clerk added concerns about the increased costs of servicing fleet vehicles which is subcontracted from Kier to Assist to SHB resulting in increased service costs to the Town Council of £10 per hour.

Weed killing work is normally started in March but has just begun to be carried out by Kier.  The Town Clerk is concerned about the way weed killer is being administered, sometimes sprayed from a moving vehicle, which has resulted in grass verges and plants being accidentally killed.  Mr Brown will investigate this claim.

Steve Brown, Matt Johnson and Steve Davenport left the meeting.  


26/18	END OF YEAR ACCOUNTS & SUPPORTING STATEMENTS

	26.1	The End Of Year Accounts
The Responsible Finance Officer had prepared the End of Year Accounts in accordance with the Accounts & Audit Regulations 2011, which were discussed and approved by the F&GP committee.  Since this meeting the only change has been that the Internal Auditor has signed off the Internal Audit Report.

The Responsible Finance Officer summarised the current position of the accounts and circulated the reports prior to the meeting.  

RESOLVED:

(i) That the Annual Report for the financial year 2017/18 be adopted. 

(ii) That the Statement of Accounting Policies for the financial year 2017/18 be adopted. 

(iii) That the Annual Governance Statement for the financial year 2017/18 be adopted. 

(iv) That the Income & Expenditure Account for the financial year 2017/18 be adopted. 

(v) That the Statement of Movement of Reserves for the financial year 2017/18 be adopted. 

(vi) That the Balance Sheet as at 31 March 2018 be adopted.


	26.2	Annual Return
Members approved the Annual Return for 2017/18 which will be signed off by the Mayor, Town Clerk & RFO and forwarded to the Town Council’s External Auditor before 02 July.  At this point the accounts and Annual Return will be made public.  The External Auditors report is expected in September 2018.  

Councillor Phillips suggested that a business plan setting objectives be created at the start of the financial year and the annual report be issued at the end of the year.  He recommended this be from financial year 2019/20 and offered to help work on this with colleagues.  Councillor Mosley stated that a medium term financial plan for the neighbourhood funds is to be created with input from all Councillors.  The three group leaders will then review this and report back to the Finance & General Purposes Committee and Full Council in the autumn.

RESOLVED:

That the following sections of the Annual Return for the financial year 2017/18 be adopted:

(i)	Section 1 – Annual Governance Report for 2017/18 and the Mayor & Town Clerk sign the appropriate page of the Return

(ii)	Section 2 – Annual Accounting Statements for 2017/18 and the Mayor and Responsible Financial Officer sign the appropriate page of the return 


27/18	DARWIN STEERING GROUP

A report on the Darwin Steering Group was circulated prior to the meeting to update members on the work of the group.  They are interested in preserving the story of Darwin’s early informative years in Shrewsbury and the future of Mount House, the birthplace of Charles Darwin.  

A meeting being held tomorrow night at Shrewsbury School will give those present access to the archives on Charles Darwin for the first time.  A list of organisations with an interest in this project was circulated and many academic institutions approached are excited to get involved.  

In supporting the work of the Steering Group the Leader stressed that there should be no presumption of the Town Council’s commitment to fund, own or occupy Mount House.



RESOLVED:

That the Town Council continues to support the Darwin Steering Group and note the work completed so far but makes no financial commitment at this stage and awaits a further report in November 2018.
 

28/18	ARMED FORCES COVENANT
	
The Town Council has been approached by Armed Forces Covenant Officer at Shropshire Council seeking support to sign up to the Armed Forces Covenant.  This is a promise from the nation to those who serve or who have served, and their families, which says we will do all we can to ensure they are treated fairly and not disadvantaged in their day-to-day lives.  Members unanimously gave their support. 

Councillor Pardy enquired whether there were any countywide statistics about the number of former armed forces personnel that were supported with mental health/homeless issues.  The Town Clerk would make enquiries.  The Mayor reported that Shropshire Council had received a two-year grant to set up a base in Shrewsbury to support former armed forces personnel.

	RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the Town Council in principle agrees to the creation of an Armed Forces Covenant and the Town Clerk draft appropriate wording for approval at the next Finance & General Purpose Committee.

(ii) That the Town Clerk seeks any statistical information regarding the support for former armed forces personnel in Shropshire.


29/18	TELEPHONE BOX ADOPTION

[bookmark: _GoBack]The Town Clerk reported that the Shrewsbury Business Improvement District wish to adopt the Grade Listed Telephone Box in Castle Street but the Adoption Criteria laid down by BT only allow Local Authorities, Town & Parish Councils or Registered Charities to adopt.  The BID have approached the Town Council to enquire of a potential partnership whereby the Town Council formally adopt the Telephone Box and the BID design an alternative use.  Details of the Adoption Scheme was circulated to members.  Members were supportive of this initiative.

RESOLVED:

(ii)	That the Town Council supports the Shrewsbury Business Improvement District’s proposal to develop a plan for the adoption of a telephone box on Castle Street.

(ii)	That the Town Council makes the formal application for Adoption.
